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February 18, 2004

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips,

I am pleased to enclose the Initial Findings Report from the King County Health Advisory Task Force as required by the following proviso in the 2004 adopted budget:

By February 19, 2004, the executive shall submit to the council for its review and approval by motion the health quality task force's preliminary findings related to quality and cost effectiveness of health care for county employees.  It is the intent of the council that the mission of the health task force shall include making recommendations to the county on how to improve the quality of health care for county employees and how to contain health care costs.  

King County is facing an urgent need to effectively contain the rise in employee health care costs.  National health care costs (and the County's employee benefits budget) are expected to increase at 15 percent or more per year for at least 5 more years.  For the County, that is an increase in spending from $124 million per year on employee health benefits in 2003 to $249 million in 2008.  

Over the past dozen years the County has actively and aggressively employed the health care cost containment approaches that all employers have tried: implementing managed care plans and preferred provider discounts; conducting utilization review, second surgical opinions and pre-authorizations for expensive procedures; increasing copays, deductibles and out-of-pocket maximums for medical visits; and installing prescription drug formularies and tiered plans to encourage use of generics and mail order services.  Although these approaches have moderated costs in the first year or two after they are implemented, they have not had a lasting effect the underlying cost trends. 

As the Budget Advisory Task Force noted in its final report issued in July 2003, the traditional methods of health care cost containment no longer work; it is imperative that the County look well outside of its traditional approach to employee benefits to find innovative ways to balance the competing interests of employees and the need to control costs.  

Early in 2003, I pulled together a group of benefits experts from inside County government to determine how King County could achieve real, significant and lasting cost containment through both short-term savings and long term reform in its own system.  This internal team conducted a focused research effort to seek best practice approaches from research institutes as well as actual applications.  This research included a variety of sources, including but not limited to: Epidemic of Care: A Call for Safer, Better, and More Accountable Health Care by George C. Halvorson, George J. Isham, MD; Crossing the Quality Chasm:  A New Health System for the 21st Century, Institute of Medicine; multiple studies and abstracts by the Center for Studying Health System Change, the National Committee for Quality Assurance, and the Institute of Medicine; research and surveys conducted by the Kaiser Family Foundation, Washington Business Group on Health, and Watson Wyatt Worldwide; and initiatives elsewhere including San Diego, Michigan, Philadelphia, Minnesota, and Central Florida and Oregon.
This internal study group had several key findings, including:

· The issue is larger than just King County’s system; it is a regional, state and national crisis. 

· The American system of health care insurance removes the normal market checks and balances of purchasing a product—the employee is not well informed of costs, quality or options; the provider is rewarded for providing more treatment and not rewarded at all for disease prevention or disease management; and the employer has no control over the quality, appropriateness or efficiency of the services for which it pays.

· Some employers have demonstrated significant success in managing their health care costs in the new environment of 15 percent growth trends for the foreseeable future, and there are lessons to be learned from their experience.

· Claims experience in the County’s health plans is typical of all health plans in that a very few people with chronic and catastrophic conditions account for the vast majority of claims cost in the plans. 

· Several recent studies have shown significant “waste” in the American health care system results from over treatment, under treatment, and inappropriate treatment.  This waste adds an estimated 25 percent to 30 percent to the overall cost of health care.

The internal study group recommended that the County initiate a strong Labor-Management collaboration effort aimed at radically rethinking the existing approach to employee health and health care benefits.  The study group developed nine specific actions in four strategy areas:

· Engage employees in understanding and managing the health care crisis;

· Develop and implement disease management and wellness programs;

· Explore plan design elements that support employee decision-making around health and quality health care ; and

· Influence the health care market to improve the availability of effective, evidence-based care.

As a result of their work, I became convinced that there was a path that had not yet been taken.  As I said in my budget speech, “I refuse to accept only two choices:  reducing benefits to our employees and their families or paying crippling annual increases.”   The recommendations from the internal study group coupled with my desire for a third choice then led to two more developments:

· The Executive’s proposal and the Council’s approval of funding in the adopted 2004 budget to support both the general  Labor-Management collaboration effort and a specific employee education and cultural change program;

· The appointment of the Health Advisory Task Force.

The focus of the employee education and cultural change program is to educate employees about the economic and business issues related to health care costs; build employee understanding about the personal impact of escalating health care costs; and promote behavior changes that support improved health for employees and their families.

The focus of the Health Advisory Task Force (HATF) is to recommend an innovative and achievable set of strategies to improve the quality of health care while moderating costs in the Puget Sound market.  The Task Force has two deliverables:

· Analyze and verify that King County has accurately defined the health care problem and identified the most realistic, attainable elements to achieve quality of care and cost containment in its own plan (this report due February 19); and

· Make recommendations to improve the quality, access and value of health care in the Puget Sound regional market (scheduled June).  
In the attached Initial Findings Report, the Health Advisory Task Force endorses the County’s direction and makes a series of specific recommendations for the County’s Labor-Management Collaboration process in building its health care programs.  They include, among others:

· Ensure that benefits design clearly takes into account the cost and quality impacts of various shared cost scenarios.  The impact on quality resulting from shared premiums; co-pays, tiered benefits for pharmacy, etc. must be analyzed in light of financial and health care quality goals identified.  Issues such as equity, quality, cost control, and risk management must be considered. 

· Approach communication with employees the same way one would plan a major public information campaign:  Identify all stakeholders; use focus groups to develop most relevant and effective communications approach for this employee audience; test messages before delivering; and invest significant time into strategic communication plan for trust-building with employees and unions.   Make use of “lessons learned” from other large employers (particularly public employers) who have conducted similar education/cultural change initiatives.  This initiative needs to become an ongoing program in order to support success of this approach to health care.

· Create benefit designs that motivate beneficiaries to choose identified quality providers, actively participate with their providers in their own health care, participate in wellness and prevention activities, and manage chronic health conditions.

In the next phase, the task force will make recommendations to King County and the region on how best to improve the quality, access and value of health care in the Puget Sound regional market.  The HAT Force is scheduled to meet monthly through May, and plans to issue a report from this second phase of their study in June 2004.

Thank you for the opportunity to share the initial findings of the Health Advisory Task Force.  The County is truly fortunate to have the best minds in the region working with us on this critical issue.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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